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Recipe Cook Book: 
Do you have a favourite recipe you would like to share?  

If so, would you like to donate it to our new Cookery 

Book we are planning to help raise funds for the Village 

Hall   We hope to have it finished in time to celebrate 

our 25th Anniversary of the Village Hall next June when 

it will be on sale at the Village Spectacular.  The recipes 

can be handed in at the Farmers Market or delivered to 

Jenny (26 Alexandra Road) or  

Cherry (29 Albany Road). 

 

“WHAT’S ON” IN CAPEL-LE-FERNE 
27th Jan Indoor Boot Fair (Page 3) 

24th Feb Indoor Boot Fair (Page 3) 

6th Mar Railway Swing Band-Harvey Grammar School (Page 2) 

8th Mar 'The Man Who Never Was' @ Church (Page 2) 

9th Mar WI Bingo Evening in the Village hall  

12th Mar WI meeting: 25 year role at Dover Castle 

22nd Mar Capel Twinning Association – Wine Evening 

31st Mar Indoor Boot Fair (Page 3) 

9th Apr WI meeting: The power of Music 

12th Apr A talk with Musical Illustrations @ Church (Page 2) 

13th Apr Cancer Research Jumble Sale @ Village Hall (Page 4) 

20th Apr Capel School PFA Quiz Evening @ 7pm  

27th Apr Chicory Tip (Page 3) 

10th May Ann Finney on Glen Miller @ Church (Page 2) 

11th May Youth Club Quiz Evening @ the School 7pm 

14th May WI meeting: Makatono 

11th Jun WI Meeting: Origami 

14th Jun Al Jolson- the man and his Music @ Church (Page 2) 

27th Jun Youth Club AGM @ Village Hall – 7.30pm 

6th Jul Capel School Summer Fayre 

9th Jul WI meeting: Dungeness to Diamonds 

12th Jul Musical Theatre 50's to present day @ Church (Page 2) 

12th Jul  Capel Twinning Association - BBQ 

10th Aug Agape Gospel Choir/Jazz Group @ Church (Page 2) 

13th Aug WI Meeting: Mercy Ships 

10th Sept WI Meeting: Wartime fashions 

13th Sept Dr John Ray - The Battle of Britain @ Church (Page 2) 

8th Oct WI meeting: Ecuador, Amazonia to the Andes 

8th Nov Capel School Firework Display  

7th Dec Capel School Christmas Fayre 

 

If you know the details of your event in advance, please let 

Parish Clerk know so organisations avoid booking same date 

 

 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE PARISH  COUNCIL 
Some of the items discussed at the meetings in December 2012 and January 2013. 

 Historic Notice Board, Lancaster Avenue Playing Field: further investigation with Dover District Council on reinstatement being 

sought.  New bus shelter opposite White Cliffs Park to be installed (funding by Kent County Council and White Cliffs Management – 

Maintenance Capel Parish Council).  Draft budget for 2013/2014 agreed and Parish Precept set by Councillors at £15,485.  Grapevine 

commercial advertising charges to remain unchanged.  Highway issues raised – cat’s eyes on B2011 near Royal Oak Public House, 

Clerk to report to Kent Highways.   Update on Community Recreation Project on Page 7. 

Neighbourhood Watch – Parish Councillor Phil Jones would like to see the Neighbourhood Watch Scheme reinstated in the Village.  

He is eager to make the Village a safer environment for us all and offer assistance for vulnerable residents. He will be undergoing 

communication with the relevant NHW Scheme organisers and representative from Kent Police.  He hopes to receive shortly leaflets to 

distribute on the Scheme. But would welcome your assistance! 

If you would like to join in or help Phil, please contact him on 01303 243514.  Email: philipjones369@btinternet.com 

Next Parish Council meeting is on Tuesday, 19
th

 February at 7.30pm  in the Village Hall (Small Hall).   
Further information on any of the above or to contact Parish Council, please write to Parish Clerk, 39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne.  

Tel: 01303 259564.   Email:  maureen.leppard@btinternet.com  - Or visit our website www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk 

    

 9th March 

W I Bingo Evening in 

the Village Hall  

cash prizes 
More information from  

Jayne Stone 01303 211480 

 

The Folkestone Big Band Appreciation Society 
The FBBAS meet on the third Wednesday of each month from 

2-4pm in Wards Hotel, Earls Avenue, Folkestone, when a 

friendly group of lovers of Big Band Music get together to 

chat over a coffee or a drink from the bar and listen to a 

presentation of a Bog Band by a member.  It only costs £1 a 

session, with all profits going to The Kent Air Ambulance.  

The programme for the next three months is as follows: 

Wednesday, 20th February 2013 
Presentation by Roger Jeffrey (American Swings) 

If you love Big Band Music, you would be very welcome to 

join us.   Just turn up at the hotel or phone The Chairman, 

Tony Pettit of 1, Hythe Close, Folkestone, Kent. CT20 3QH.  

Tel: 01303 252214 or mobile 07798 773590 

mailto:philipjones369@btinternet.com
mailto:maureen.leppard@btinternet.com
http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/


 2 

 

Date Alkham Capel Hougham 

Sunday 3rd Evensong 4:30pm Sung Eucharist 9am  Worship Tog’r 11am 

Sunday 10th Sung Eucharist 9am  Worship Tog’r 11am 
 

Ash Wednesday 13th 
 

Sung Eucharist  7pm  
 

Sunday 17th Family Service 11am Evensong 6pm Sung Eucharist 9.30am  

Sunday 24th  
 

Benefice Eucharist 10am 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Benefice Services for FEBRUARY 2013 

Capel-le-Ferne Church Hall Fund 
As we enter 2013 we once again have a vicar and are very pleased to welcome Brian Williams.  

The Church Hall Fund achieved a lot in 2012 and the hall has been re-furbished but there is still much to do as it needs new lighting 

and heating and also a new Cooker and Fridge so fund raising is still very much required and we have a very varied and interesting 

programme for our 2nd Friday in the Month Evenings which so far are now complete from March up to September and are as follows:  

All evenings start at 7.30pm with doors open from 7pm and take place in the church rather than the church hall and the cost 

is £5 unless otherwise stated 
March 8

th
 - Nicholas Reed on- 'The Man Who Never Was'. Nicholas will be talking about his father Major Ronnie Reed who was 

Case Officer for Agent Zigzag and whose photo was used for the face behind 'The Man who Never Was' and whether or not you have 

heard of the part that 'The Man who Never Was' played in Operation Zigzag in WW2 it will be fascinating learning more about this 

intriguing development of the War. Why did Agent Zigzag give Ronnie his Iron Cross, awarded to Zigzag by Hitler himself? Why 

not come and find out. 
April 12

th
 - Carl Spencer - Where did Swing come from . A talk with Musical Illustrations. We are very fortunate in having Carl 

come to talk (and perhaps play) to us. You can hear and see him in action if you Google Spencers Nighthawks. Carl really is one of 

the finest Dixieland and Swing Cornet players in the Country 

May 10
th

 - Ann Finney on Glen Miller 

June 14
th

 - David McCarthy UK Rep for The International Al Jolson Society will present Al Jolson- the man and his Music-

The Life and Music of the World's First Super Star 
David gave us an introduction to Jolson last year which was an intriguing eye opener to many and he has been invited back due to 

many requests to hear more of Jolie. 

July 12
th

 - Keith Radford - Back again to give us his latest talk Musical Theatre from the 50's to the present day. 

This talk will particularly appeal to those who come on my theatre trips as he will be covering many of the shows that we have been 

to over the last 13 years. 

August 10
th

 (Saturday) - The Folkestone Agape Gospel Choir and Jazz Group 

September 13
th

 - Dr John Ray on The Battle of Britain 
Tickets are available from me. phone 01303 251403 or e mail to johne.oliver@talktalk.net 

John E Oliver, Chairman - Capel Church Hall Fund 

 

 

Benefice of Alkham, Capel and Hougham Lent Lunches 
On each Wednesday in Lent members of our benefice will be hosting a series of lunches 

to which all are welcome.   For £3.00 per person, you will be served with soup, bread 

and cheese, and ALL proceeds will be donated by the host/hostess to a local charity of 

their choice. Turn up anytime between 12:30pm and 2pm to partake of a tasty meal and 

enjoy the company of others from all three villages.  The venues are:-  
February 13

th
   143, Old Dover Road, Capel – hostess Coleta Spillett 

February 20
th

   The Old Village School, Stonyway Lane, Church Hougham – hostess Wendy Finnis 

February 27
th

   Forstall Cottage, Alkham Valley Road, Alkham   - hostess Sue Lees 

March 6
th

         56, Alexandra Road, Capel - hostess Vad Blake 

The venues for the 13
th

, 20
th

 and 27
th

 March will be posted in next month’s Grapevine. 

For further information please contact Jerry Spillett on 01303 242146. 

 

Do you know any screenagers? Or are you even a screenager yourself? 

They spend long hours spent in front of computer screens, playing games – trying for that best ever score, or the next level of the 

game that they are playing.  A few years ago my son asked for a PlayStation one Christmas. It was carefully unpacked, connected and 

switched on. The first game was great fun – it involved driving Lorries across the USA, against the clock, of course. He pressed the 

button to start, and off he went – but reaching the next level was tricky. Eventually, he came up with a solution – get Dad to do it.  At 

each attempt at reaching the next level I ran out of time. “Go on, Dad,” he would say. “Have another go!” 

Lent this year begins during February. For Christians it is a time of preparation for Easter, which is why some of us give things up for 

Lent. However, a friend of mine is also fond of pointing out that the word Lent means Spring – a time of growth, not just for nature 

coming back to life after the winter, but for us, too, as people.  Love, says the New Testament, keeps no score of wrongs – in other 

words, God never gets tired of our new beginnings, and Lent is a good time for them.  Screenagers know all about new beginnings, 

and the message of Lent: Go on! Have another go!      Brian Williams 

 

mailto:johne.oliver@talktalk.net
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 CAPEL-LE-FERNE VILLAGE HALL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

Registered Charity Number 281.786.   PROVIDING SERVICES FOR OUR COMMUNITY 

All this information and more can be found on our website www.capel-le-ferne.org 

Please help us keep this up to date by contacting our Websmaster 

Committee Meetings are held at the Village Hall on the First Tuesday of every month at 7.30pm. 
A REPRESENTATIVE FROM ALL HALL CLUBS AND USERS, IS REQUESTED TO ATTEND 

 

 

 

CONTINUOUS  EVENTS 

Quiz Sheets:   Available (£1 per sheet) at the Farmers Market or from 

Cherry Leppard, 29 Albany Road, first prize £25.  The answers are 

placed in the Grapevine and on the Website.  

100+ Club: £12 per year your number is placed in a draw, 

every month for 1
st
 Prize £25, 2

nd
 £15, 3

rd
 £5. These are 

DOUBLED in December!  The draw will take place at the Committee 

Meeting on the 1
st
 Tuesday of each month.  Contact Wendy 259120 for 

further information 

Farmers Market: Tuesdays 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. Approximately 20 

stalls selling local produce every week. 

FUND RAISING EVENTS 

INDOOR BOOT FAIRS 8 a.m. to Noon 

27
th

 January, 24
th

 February and 31
st
 March 2013 

Tel: Wendy 01303 259120 for more information. 

 

CHICORY TIP 27
th

 April 2013 

100 CLUB WINNERS – December 

1
st
   16 - Pam Wraight 

2
nd

   135 - Janet Curtis 

3
rd

   82 - Jayne Stone 

    100 CLUB WINNERS – January 

1
st
   82 - Jayne Stone 

2
nd

   87 - Mrs Butcher 

3
rd

   119 - Wendy Barrie 

 

 
 
 

 

 

 

INSIDE THE HALL Boxes are provided for:- 

Unwanted shoes for charity, Used Stamps for Moorfields Eye Hospital & Hearing Dogs.   

Plastic Lids/Bottle Tops please don’t take any more to the Hall; we have unfortunately lost our contact and need another. 

Please, does anyone know of a Charity collecting these? 

Please place the above in the relevant boxes provided. 

 

 

 

 

 

 
VILLAGE HALL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

Registered Charity Number 281.786 

8 a.m. to 12 noon.             SUNDAYS 

27th January, 24th February, 31st March 2013 

REFRESHMENTS – DISABLED ACCESS 

Entrance by Donation to Village Hall Funds 

Tel: 01303 259120 

visit our web site for further info 

www.capel-le-ferne.org 

email: capelfarmersmarket@yahoo.co.uk 

 

I am arranging a few days to Keukenhof Gardens in 
Holland from  

Tuesday 9
th
April to Friday 12

th
 April.  

Hotel is Den Haag Noondorp and this is half board. 
The price for this with coach & crossing is £278.00.  

Pick-ups in Capel 
We would have one day in Amsterdam.  

Gardens not included in the price.  

For more details - ring Cherry 01303 255114. 
 

The Carol Service held in the Village Hall  
Held in December, this was again very popular with the Hall 

full.  Capel School did us proud again with their choir and 

famous “Candle Dance”.  St Radigunds’ choir sang some 

carols and tea and mince pies were served afterwards.  The 

collection this year was for the Winter Shelter and £150.00 was 

raised for them.  A very worthwhile cause!   

See you in December! 

The Old Harveians Association will present The Railway Swing 

Band in a concert at The Harvey Grammar School for their 4th 

Annual concert on Wednesday, 6th March 2013. 

Tickets are £10 and are available from John Oliver on 01303 251403 

or Email: johne.oliver@talktalk.net or 

enquiries@harveygs.kent.sch.uk 

The proceeds of this year’s concert made a major contribution to a 

magnificent sum raised by the OHA which enabled us to but a brand 

new minibus for the School.  Times are hard for school funds and the 

OHA always try to help the school with extracurricular activities.  So 

if you went to Harvey or have sons, grandsons, nephews etc., who 

have benefited from a good education at Harvey, or just love big band 

music, then why not give your selves a treat and come along to our 

next great concert.  The earlier you buy your tickets, the better the 

seats you get as they are numbered! 

 

Pro Services – Paul Relf Optimum Services 

4 Queen’s Lea, West Hougham, CT15 7BJ. 

Tel: 01304 214166.  Mobile: 07787 910961 
Garden & Property Maintenance Services & Handyman 

No Job too small 

Projects and all types of jobs you need doing in your 

garden, or inside and outside your home. 

I’m friendly, reliable, local and trustworthy. 

If you would like to enquire about any job, without 

obligation, it will be nice to hear from you. 

http://www.capel-le-ferne.org/
http://www.capel-le-ferne.org/
mailto:johne.oliver@talktalk.net
mailto:enquiries@harveygs.kent.sch.uk
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The Valiant Sailor 

New Dover Road – Tel 01303 252401 www.valiantsailor.com 

                   
Food served 7 days a week. Open daily from 12h00.   

Valentine’s Day 

Special Menu available on the day – Call to book 
(See website for details) 

Burns Night – Haggis & Whisky tasting 
Office, Private Parties, Walkers, Groups, Wedding Anniversaries, Wakes and Bar/Batmitzvahs catered for. 

Our 34 cover separate restaurant serves a range of freshly prepared meals along with an excellent Roast every 

Sunday.  Real Ales, Fresh Fish - good selection of wines available. We prefer to use locally sourced produce. 

Forthcoming events 

Fri 25 Jan Burns Night.   Sat 26 Jan Live Music with Gary Dean – 8.30pm.    Tue 29 Jan Tune Session – 8.00pm. 

Wed 30 Jan Quiz Night – 8.00pm.    Fri 01 Feb Singles Night – 8.00pm.    Sat 02 Feb Jerry ‘C’ – 8.30pm 

Sun 03 Feb Cultured Pearl – 2 pm.    Thu 14 Feb Valentine’s Day.     Wed 20 Feb Open Mike night – 8.00pm 

Sat 23 Feb Barry Goss – 8.30pm.      Tue 26 Feb Tune Session – 8.00pm.     Wed 27 Feb Quiz Night – 8.00pm 
 

Management and Staff look forward to meeting you. 

 

CANCER RESEARCH JUMBLE SALE 
The organisers would like to give a big thank you to all the villagers who either, gave jumble, attended, or bought raffle tickets at the 

recent jumble sale at the village hall, in aid of The Royal Marsden Hospital cancer research fund. 

Once again we had marvellous support from everyone, and managed to raise a staggering £936.45, which has been sent off to this 

worthy cause. Who, after all, has not either had a friend, relative, or perhaps even them-selves suffer the trauma of a brush with this 

awful disease? 

We are always amazed how the good people of Capel continue to support this event (now in its 33
rd

 year)! So many people go out of 

their way to make it a success that it is impossible to thank them individually, they know who they are, and perhaps they will accept this 

as their public thank you. 

We would now like to call upon you all to start putting anything you think we may be able to sell to one side for  

“Our next jumble sale is on 13
th

 April 2013”. 

Don't worry we will remind you nearer the time about who to contact or where to take it. 

Best wishes to you all and thank you once again for your continued support. 

The Organisers! 

 

 

Mobile 
Library 
Every 

Tuesday  

Old Dover Road    10.25am - 10.40am 

Victoria Road        10.50am  - 11.20am 

Reece Adams House    11.25am - 11.55am 

Village Hall                  12.00noon  - 12.30pm 

 

Hello all - hope everyone had a wonderful Christmas and new year.  

Just a short message to keep villagers up to date! 

As most of you are aware I will be a first time mummy! Therefore, I 

will shortly be going on maternity leave as from early February. My 

colleague, Dave Bish the Support Warden in the Dover team, will be 

my temporary replacement. Dave will come out to Capel 

approximately 3 times a week to cover.  
 

I will be handing over my phone/telephone number to Dave therefore 

the telephone number you reach myself on will stay the same. 

Everyone have a wonderful 2013 and will see you all very soon :) 

Thank you. 
 

Community Wardens Chantal Blythe and Dave Bish 

 07977981994 

  

http://www.valiantsailor.com/
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BRACKNELL HOUSE 

Residential Care Home 

34 Helena Road, Capel-le-Ferne 

    
24 Hour Staffed Residential Care 

Long Term or Respite Care 

Family and Friendly Atmosphere 

Tel: 01303 254496 

Or  07904095747 
Email: bracknellhouse@btconnect.com 

CAPEL BAPTIST CHURCH 
Capel Street.     Services 10.30am. 

Speakers for FEBRUARY 2013 

3
rd

      Gloria Guest 

10
th
     Rev Ruddle 

17
th
     Pam Barr 

24
th
    David Longley 

ALL WELCOME TO THESE ACTIVITIES 

If there are queries regarding these details,  

please call 01303 251086.  Gill Cooper 
Please! A reminder that the public are requested not to park in front 

of the gates on Sunday mornings as this is a disabled access. 

 

 

 

               

_________________________________________ 

Carpet and upholstery cleaning 

Window Cleaning 

Cleaning of debris and leafs from gutters 

Mould removal from conservatory’s, fascia and 

gutters. Oven Cleaning 
 

3 CARPETS CLEANED FOR THE PRICE OF 2 
 

Call for a free quotation                10% discount 

01303 250392 or 07842624786       for OAP’s 

 

 

 

 

 

Capel-le-Ferne Gardeners’ 

Association 

 

The first meeting of 2013 is on Tuesday, 19th 

February at the Church Hall, Albany Road. The 

evening is a general social event with a soup and 

roll.  We shall also have opportunity to discuss the 

year’s program and collect subscriptions, distribute 

membership cards and schedules etc.  

Subscriptions are now due and are £4.00 per 

member.  

Competition on this night is for Spring flowers 

displayed in a wine glass.  

A full program for the year has been arranged as has 

the dates of the Shows and Plant Sale.  

HAPPY NEW YEAR to all! New members 

welcome. Gess Harman - Secretary/Treasurer. 

 

Any enquiries about membership or activities 

call - Mr Gess Harman on 01303-255661. 

 

HOME TUTORING AND CLASSES 

All ages, all levels welcome. 

Come on your own or join a group 

LEARN A LANGUAGE: French, Spanish, Italian or 

German.  Also - English for foreign students. 

MATHS (Numeracy), ENGLISH (literacy), age 6 – 18 yrs. 

HELP with the KENT TEST (11 Plus): Verbal 

Reasoning, Non-verbal Reasoning and Maths. 

I am a fully qualified teacher with many years of 

experience and a high success rate (97%). 

For more information please phone: 01303 226924 

07429 215303 

Do you have events to publicise?  

You can enter them up 12 months ahead. 

www.wherecanwego.com/events/signin.aspx?tab=3 

Your events will appear as soon as they are entered 

and have gone through the House Rules checker. 

Our Email Alert service sends details of your events 

to interested users immediately it's posted, and all 

events are broadcast on Twitter a few days before 

they happen.  Our Facebook page: 

www.facebook.com/WhereCanWeGo  keeps you 

up-to-date with news and information for event 

organisers.   

Best Wishes - John South, Customer Support 

www.WhereCanWeGo.com 

  

http://www.wherecanwego.com/events/signin.aspx?tab=3
http://www.facebook.com/WhereCanWeGo
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Capel-le-Ferne  

Bowling Club 

 

The Booze and Bowls party finished our year on a 
high note, with plenty to eat and drink and a small gift 
to every member from the East Kent Bowls 
Association. 
2013 starts with our league team in second place in 
the first division; this makes us the short mat 
equivalent of Man. United. But there is still a long way 
to go. 
Boys V Girls competition - On the 3rd February we 
will be holding our annual Boys V Girls competition. 
Usually the "boys" act like gentlemen and let the girls 
win BUT this year the gloves are off and the Boys 
mean to win by fair means or foul. 
Quiz Night - The Bowls Club annual quiz night will be 
held on the 19th March in the Village Hall. 7.15pm for 
a 7.30 start - Teams of up to 6 per table at a cost of 
£2 per person. Bring your own food and drink. There 
will be a grand raffle with fabulous prizes and our quiz 
master this year will be Jenny Carter. Everyone 
welcome! 
Some sad news - All copies of the bowls club nude 
calendar have sold out, but some copies might still be 
available on Ebay or at the next Boot Fair. 

 

Jenny Carter    01303 250928 

Barry Mansfield   01303 257157 

Ros Chandler       01303 255862 
 

 

  
 

  
 

 

FITTING CREATIONS 

BLINDS – CURTAINS – SHUTTERS 

                  
Friendly Family Business 

Local to you 
 

01303 894882 

07506 144427 
 

www.fittingcreations.com 

info@fittingcreations.com 

 
 

 

 

 
 

     

 

 

We are still looking for additional helpers.   

Any help will be gratefully received.  Please see one 

of the Youth Club helpers for more details. 

Any issues/queries  

Please contact the Chairperson,   

Simon on 07860803767 and find us on Facebook to 

keep up to date with all info about Capel Youth Club. 

 

 

 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE 

Youth Club 

 
Every 1

st
 and 3

rd
 Thursday in the month from 7.30pm to 9.30pm. 

Please come along and your first evening is free! 

Please ensure you collect your children from the 

hall, not the Car Park, even on light evenings. 

 

Judo I.B.F. Club ET.1978 

   
          Capel le Ferne Village Hall - Every Wednesday 

Juniors (6-9 years) 5.30pm-6.30pm 
Seniors (10 years +) 6.30pm-8.00pm 

Senior Coach: Colin Carrott 3
rd

 Dan Tel: 01303 258942 
Technical Advisor: Colin Ogburn 3

rd
 Dan  

Tel: 07870 822 510.      New Members Very Welcome 
Up to 5 Qualified, Insured Instructors & Coaches to 

give expert tuition.  
Come & try this DYNAMIC MARTIAL ART 

 

http://www.fittingcreations.com/
mailto:info@fittingcreations.com
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FABULOUS NEWS TO START 2013!  

Christmas wishes do come true – the Sport England Inspired Facilities grant for £49,735 was approved, 

together with £9,250 from QE II Fields in Trust, and a further £2,500 Neighbourhood Forum grant!  

The total now stands at £81,344 - the Parish Council and its sub-group are making plans to start installing the 

recreational facilities within the next few months. 

You will see below a revised plan to illustrate the location of the outdoor gym, mini skate park, zip wire and 

petanque area. Planning permission has been granted and work is being carried out to ensure that the best 

suited equipment is chosen.  

Many people have been working very hard to ensure that this project is successful and we are sure you would 

like to join us in saying a BIG THANK YOU! 

Even though a lot of money has been raised, there is still a long way to go and the project team are still 

beavering away to try and secure further funds.  

Please let either one of us or the Parish Council know if you have any suggestions. 

 

 

                                  

 

Here’s to a Happy and Healthy New Year!    

Chantal Blythe                                                        Lynn Brisley, 

                   Community Warden.                               DDC  -  Community Development Officer. 

                http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/default.cfm?pid=news&newsid=10845 
 

 

 

http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/default.cfm?pid=news&newsid=10845
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The Lighthouse Inn 111 Old Dover Road CT18 7HT 

info@thelighthouse-inn.co.uk  www.thelighthouse-inn.co.uk 01303 254080 

 
Channel Views, Alfresco Dining, Thai and English Cuisine, Sunday Roasts with Pianist, En Suite Rooms 

Open Valentine’s Day and Weekends only from January 25
th  

until March 22
nd 

 2013 Fri Sat Sun  
ENQUIRE ABOUT OUR FUNCTION ROOM FACILITIES FOR WEDDINGS WAKES BIRTHDAYS ETC 

*VALENTINE’S DAY* 4 COURSES WITH JAN, BELGIUM’S ROMANTIC SINGER  £29.99 PER PERSON  

+ FREE BRUT BUBBLY TO TAKE HOME!  BOOK NOW 

 

 
 

*MOTHERING SUNDAY* MARCH 10
TH

 4 COURSE TRADITIONAL ROAST £24.99 WITH GIFT FOR 

EVERY MUM! CHILDREN UNDER 10 EAT FREE. BOOK NOW 

 
WE’LL KEEP A WELCOME IN THE LIGHTHOUSE  

ST DAVID’S DAY MARCH 1
ST

  BUFFET AND SONG TICKETS £10 
 

 

 

 

 

Capel le Ferne Evening Women's Institute 
Meetings are held in the Village Hall, starting at 7.30pm. 

Visitors are welcome and may attend up to 3 meetings 

without becoming members.  

More information from Jayne Stone 211480 

9th March 

Bingo Evening in the Village hall cash prizes 

12th March 

WI Meeting: Philip Wyborn-Brown - my 25 year role at 

Dover Castle 

9th April 

WI Meeting Susan Filby The power of Music 

14th May 

WI Meeting Sarah Wheeler - Makatono 

11th June 

WI Meeting Tsuyoko Page - Origami 

9th June 

WI Meeting Veronica Ashby - Dungeness to Diamonds 

13th August 

WI Meeting Gehad Homsey - Mercy Ships 

10th September 

WI Meeting Judi Knight - Wartime fashions 

8th October 

WI Meeting - Mr D Wilks - Ecuador, Amazonia to the 

Andes 

 

Capel evening wi 
Happy New Year to everyone from Capel Evening WI!  This is my 

first time at writing for the ‘Grapevine’ so I hope that you will all 

bear with me until I get into the full swing of doing it.   Jayne 

Stone as our new President took her first meeting of 2013.  She 

welcomed all members to our January meeting. After the evening’s 

business Jayne introduced Pat Marshall who gave us a very 

informative talk on ‘Life with my Guide dog’. Pat told us that 

having not been born blind it had been more difficult to her 

disability and she could not have done this without the support of 

her husband and her faithful guide dog. Pat kept us amused with 

her tales and anecdotes and at times had us in stiches at times with 

her stories.  This was followed by Refreshments and the rest of the 

business and Members time which, this month was a quiz that 

foxed us all. The competition was a ‘Dog’ of any medium (except 

the breathing kind).  There was the most unusual assortment of 

dogs (except the breathing kind) on one table and judging was 

made by a show of coins for ACCW.   

Next month’s meeting will be on 12
th

 February in the Village Hall. 

The Speaker will be Mr Colin Garner on his talk is on ‘Hotter 

Shoes’.  All new members are welcome.  We have lots of 

interesting things going on during the month, not just ‘Jam and 

Jerusalem’.  We even do Dart’s, (lots of people do not realise that 

WI ladies can do this as well).  Capel Evening won the WI League 

Trophy in 2012.  That’s all for this month hope everyone keeps 

safe and that we have more sunshine than rain and not too much of 

the ‘white stuff’. 

 
     

mailto:info@thelighthouse-inn.co.uk
http://www.thelighthouse-inn.co.uk/
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FARMERS MARKET NEWS -  FIND US ON FACEBOOK! 

THE TASTE OF KENT AWARDS 2013     -    The voting has now closed – we now await the results! 

CHRISTMAS SPECIAL FARMERS MARKET 

We had a superb morning.  The atmosphere was great, with carol singers from the W.I. and Capel Primary School. A 

collection for Demelza House netted over £70, thank you everyone.  Several stallholders & helpers wore fancy dress and 

Santa was in his Grotto. The mulled wine and mince pies went down well too! 

We now start the New Year on a quieter note, but, apart from the Craft Stalls, who will return soon, we have a full 

complement of stallholders selling everything from essentials to treats. 

Mogador, (European dishes) is doing well, as are Damari’s (Italian dishes), Smoked & Spice (smoked cheese, fish & 

meat) and Go Feast are adding South African dishes to their products.  Eureka House Products provide an assortment of 

sauces and condiments to compliment the above dishes. 

A Newsletter is sent out as and when any news comes along regarding stalls and events etc. If you would like to receive 

one, please send your email address to capelfarmersmarket@yahoo.co.uk - please be assured your email address will not 

be forwarded onto anyone else, and it will also be hidden from all other recipients.  This Newsletter is also added to our 

FACEBOOK page. 

We are still looking for help with setting up and clearing away, on a rota basis.  If you feel you could help us in this way, 

please contact Jenny or Cherry. 

Posters are available, if anyone could possibly display one for us, they can also be downloaded from our website. 

Please note: The products for sale are produced (in the majority of cases) by the stallholder, in Kent, unless clearly 

marked otherwise.  

Our present products are:- Fish, Meat, Eggs, Preserves, Jams, Honey & Pickles, Sauces & Condiments,   Delicatessen, 

Smoked Fish, Meat & Cheese, European, South African & Italian dishes, Bread, Cakes & Pastries, Vegetables, Fruit, 

Chocolates, Fudge, Truffles & Sweets, Fruit Liqueurs, Plants and a few Crafts.   We are hoping James Taylor 

Photography, will return soon, after a very long illness with his portable studio for portraits, passport, driving licence 

photos etc, printing your holiday snaps, bookings for weddings, parties etc. in the small hall.  We should point out that 

we ensure our producers hold the relevant certificates i.e. a public liability insurance and, where necessary, health and 

hygiene certificate and kitchen registration documents 

 

  

CAPEL-LE-FERNE WEBSITE        

www.capel-le-ferne.org 

Please could all Clubs & Societies in the Village, regardless of where and when they meet, send regular updates plus contact 

information to our Webmaster.  Also all forthcoming events, in fact any information of interest in the village, i.e. local events, 

history, local celebrities, family searches etc. The website is proving very popular, receiving many enquiries. Current information is 

important and it cannot be up-dated without your help.  It is a mine of information, especially for anyone new to the village.   All 

event posters are placed on there to be downloaded by anyone wishing to display one. If you have ANY photographs of Capel, your 

club, events, history, the area etc. please forward them for inclusion in the Gallery of Images.        

Contact Peter at 28 Helena Road, Tel:  01303 248149.        

E mail:  webmaster@capel-le-ferne.org 
 

                              

  

 

Fully Insured 
All Aspects of Domestic Plastering, 

Drylining, Coving & Rendering 

Tidy, Friendly & Reliable. 

 

For a free quote contact: 

Luke Holness 

 

Mob: 07570 782216 

Tel: 01303 255679 
 

 

mailto:capelfarmersmarket@yahoo.co.uk
http://www.capel-le-ferne.org/
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 As we make resolutions to lose weight, keep fit, stop smoking or be 

less grumpy in the mornings, the Trust is getting ready to begin work 

on its new visitor centre at the National Memorial to the Few at Capel-

le-Ferne in Kent.  The Trust and its supporters have been working 

hard to raise the £2.8m needed to build and fit out The Wing, an 

exciting multi-media visitor experience that will attempt to bring to 

life the story of the Battle of Britain using video walls, special effects 

and hands-on exhibits – and 2013 is the year work is due to begin. 

 

This will not be a museum but an audio-visual experience that will highlight the heroism and the sacrifice behind the names on the Christopher Foxley-

Norris Memorial Wall that stands just yards from where the new experience will be built. Folkestone surveyors Godden Allen Lawn came up with the 

stunning design for the building, which is based on the shape of R J Mitchell’s iconic Spitfire wing, and local contractors will be invited to tender for the 

work.  The site on the White Cliffs between Folkestone and Dover has been cleared, and archaeological investigations have been carried out to check that 

there is nothing significant that could delay the project. “We have the planning permission, we have the site and we have the commitment to build this 

much-needed visitor and education centre,” explained Trust Chairman Richard Hunting CBE.  “Our plan is to start work this spring so that we can have The 

Wing finished and fitted out towards the end of 2014. We will then schedule the official opening in July 2015, during the 75 th anniversary of the Battle of 

Britain, when some of our veterans will take a well-deserved centre stage.  “What we still need, though, is cash, and we would urge local businesses and 

individuals to contribute to this great cause. Please see our website at www.battleofbritainmemorial.org or send a cheque made payable to Battle of Britain 

Memorial Trust to the Secretary at PO Box 337 West Malling, Kent ME6 9AA.”   

Spreading the word - The Trust achieved national coverage of its appeal for the £2.8m the new 

Wing building will cost when a double page spread in the Sunday Mirror was accompanied by a 

picture of some of the surviving veterans.  The picture was taken at the reception in the RAF Club in 

Piccadilly that followed the funeral of Flt Lt William Walker AE. It shows (left to right, back row first) 

Wg Cdr Bob Foster DFC, Sqn Ldr Tony Iveson DFC, Fg Off Ken Wilkinson, Flt Lt Bill Green, Sqn Ldr 

Nigel Rose, Flt Lt Owen Burns and Wg Cdr Tom Neil DFC, AFC.  
The funeral of William, who at 99 was thought to have been the oldest surviving Battle of Britain veteran, took place at St Clement Danes in London and 

was very well attended.  The publicity surrounding his sad passing renewed the interest in the collection of William's poems published in 2011 in aid of the 

Wing Appeal and more than 200 copies have been sold in the past few weeks. William signed many of the books because he was determined to help raise 

as much money for the appeal as possible.  If you still haven't ordered your copy of William's book, why not do so now? Just reply to this email (or send an 

email to malcolm@go4marketing.net), containing your name and address, how many copies you require (see options below) and your preferred method of 

payment. You will then be contacted to arrange payment and the books will be mailed to your home address.   

I would like:   

( ) softback copies of his book at £8.50 (inc p&p)  ( ) signed softback copies of his book at £11.50 (inc p&p) 

( ) hardback copies of his book at £20 (inc p&p)  ( ) signed hardback copies of his book at £23 (inc p&p) 

I would like to pay by Visa/Mastercard/Maestro  Card No ...................................................... Start date ... ........................  Expiry date ........... Issue No 

(Maestro).......... Security code .......... Amount £............. I would like to pay by cheque made payable to The Battle of Britain Memorial Trust.  [Please 

delete whichever option does not apply]  Please also tell us if you would like more information about leaving a legacy to the Battle of Britain Memorial 

Trust. 

Other fund-raising news  - One of our supporters is training for two half marathons next year and has set up 

a fund-raising page to support The Wing. Debb Hackett is planning to run the Bath half marathon in the 

spring and the Great North Run in the autumn. You can find out more - and sponsor her - by following this 

link: https://mydonate.bt.com/fundraisers/forthefew 

 

There's more on the website  - Take a look at our website at www.battleofbritainmemorial.org – or catch up with us on Facebook by searching for 

'Remembering the Few'. Email malcolm@go4marketing.net with any questions, fund-raising ideas or enquiries. And please do what you can to make sure 

2013 is as special for the Trust as we sincerely hope it is for you.   Come and see us: The Memorial itself is open all year round for those on foot – and 

our wonderful volunteers keep the shop and café open throughout the summer and on Wednesdays, Saturdays and Sundays throughout the 

winter. 

The volunteers will also open on special occasions for groups (if you ask nicely). To ask nicely, check opening times or find out anything else before 

visiting just ring 01303 249292 or 01732 870809. The site is approached from either Dover or Folkestone on the B2011 at Capel- le-Ferne; postcode 

- CT18 7JJ. It's all on the website!  More soon; let me know if there is anything you would like information on in a future edition and 

please feel free to pass this email to friends or family who may be interested. Ask them to send me their email address if they want to be 

sent this newsletter in future. Please also let me know if you receive more than one copy as I am trying to de-dupe the mailing list. 
              Join our 13,000-plus fans on Facebook – search for "Remembering the Few" 

Malcolm Triggs On behalf of the Battle of Britain Memorial Trust.  http://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org 

Malcolm Triggs, Go4 Marketing and Public Relations Ltd., Tel. 01233 636878. Mob. 07970 968314. Email:  malcolm@go4marketing.net        

Please visit www.go4marketing.net to see what else I can do for you.  A member of Kent Invicta Chamber.  Registered number 4327581.   

Registered in Cardiff.   Registered office 7, Lacton Oast, Willesborough, Ashford, Kent TN24 0JF 

 

f News from the Battle of Britain Memorial Trust  

Custodians of the National Memorial to the Few, Capel-le-Ferne, Kent 
Help us make 2013 the year The Wing takes flight and is a particularly great year for those 

of us who want to keep alive the story of the Battle of Britain. 

As we make resolutions to lose weight, keep fit, stop smoking or be less grumpy in the mornings, the Trust is getting ready to begin work on its new visitor 

centre at the National Memorial to the Few at Capel-le-Ferne in Kent.  The Trust and its supporters have been working hard to raise the £2.8m needed to 

build and fit out The Wing, an exciting multi-media visitor experience that will attempt to bring to life the story of the Battle of Britain using video walls, 

special effects and hands-on exhibits – and 2013 is the year work is due to begin.  This will not be a museum but an audio-visual experience that will 

highlight the heroism and the sacrifice behind the names on the Christopher Foxley-Norris Memorial Wall that stands just yards from where the new 

experience will be built.  Folkestone surveyors Godden Allen Lawn came up with the stunning design for the building, which is based on the shape of R J 

Mitchell’s iconic Spitfire wing, and local contractors will be invited to tender for the work.  The site on the White Cliffs between Folkestone and Dover has 

been cleared, and archaeological investigations have been carried out to check that there is nothing significant that could delay the project.  “We have the 

planning permission, we have the site and we have the commitment to build this much-needed visitor and Education Centre,” explained Trust Chairman 

Richard Hunting CBE.  “Our plan is to start work this spring so that we can have The Wing finished and fitted out towards the end of 2014. We will then 

schedule the official opening in July 2015, during the 75th anniversary of the Battle of Britain, when some of our veterans will take a well-deserved Centre 

stage.  “What we still need, though, is cash, and we would urge local businesses and individuals to contribute to this great cause. Please see our website at 

www.battleofbritainmemorial.org or send a cheque made payable to Battle of Britain Memorial Trust to the Secretary at PO Box 337 West Malling, Kent 

ME6 9AA.” 

http://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/
mailto:malcolm@go4marketing.net
https://mydonate.bt.com/fundraisers/forthefew
http://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/
mailto:malcolm@go4marketing.net
http://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/
mailto:malcolm@go4marketing.net
http://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/
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USEFUL CONTACTS INCLUDING  

ACTIVITIES & CLUBS  

CONTACT NAMES TELEPHONE  

NUMBER 

Community Warden  Ms Chantal Blythe  07977 981994 

Parish Council Clerk  Mrs Maureen Leppard 01303 259564 

Webmaster Mr Peter Jones 01303 248149 

Chairman,                   V. H. Committee Mrs Jayne Stone  01303 211480 

Vice Chairman                     “ Mr Jerry Watson 01303 258865 

Secretary                              “  Mrs Cherry Leppard 01303 255114 

Treasurer                              “ Mrs Jenny Carter 01303 250928 

Lettings Secretary                “ Mrs Joan Woodsford 01303 252354 

Minutes Secretary                “ Mr Gerry McCann 01303 850332 

Maintenance                        “ Mr Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Trustee                                 “ MrsJenny Barraclough 01303 245399 

Trustee                                 “ Mrs Julie Young 01303 259734 

Trustee                                 “ Mr Mike Stone 01303 211480 

Trustees                               “ Mrs Sue McCann 01303 850332 

Trustee                                 “ Mrs Pim Scales 01303 254464 

100+ Club                      Mrs Wendy Leeming 01303 259120 

Farmers Market  Jenny & Cherry  245399/ 255114  

Boot Fairs Mrs Wendy Leeming 01303 259120  

Village Hall Quiz Sheets Jenny & Cherry  245399 / 255114 

Table & Chair Hire  Mrs Jayne Stone 01303 211480 

Noticeboard  (£1 per month) Committee Members  

Divas Dance Miss Rebecca Uden   01303 893650 

Brownies Mrs Sandra Sharpe   01303 241767  

Guides Miss Rachel Chandler 01303 210702 

Youth Club Mr Simon Withey    07860803767 

Playgroup Mrs Alison Cloake  07977 838609 

Judo Mr Colin Carrot 09850 548769 

Capel Active Retirement Association  Mrs Sally Solly 01303 250144 

Short Mat Bowls  Mrs Ros  Chandler  01303 255862 

W.I. Mrs Vad Blake      01303 241399 

Fit Friends - Pilates Mrs Pam Vivien 01303 244322 

Keep Fit Mrs Karolin Taylor 01303 246887 

Zumba Fitness Tuesday&Thursday6pm. 07411966582 

Capel Ramblers Mr Bob Mothersele  01303 250931 

Gardeners Association      Mr Gerald Harman  01303 255661 

Bridge    (Sunday & Tuesday)  Adrian & Judy 01303 245521 

Bridge    (Fridays) Mr Bob Jones 01233 756362 

Art Group, St.Radigunds Church Hall MrAhmed  Ovais 01303 242670 

Art Group, St. Radigunds Church  Mrs Susan Dootson 01303 243508 

Remote Control Car Club Mr Derek Jeffrey  01303 259842 

St. Radigunds Players & Choir Mr Colin Blake  01303 241399 

Twinning Association Mrs Joy Wallington 01303 851257  

St. Radigunds Church   

St.Radigunds Church Hall Bookings Steve Lennard 01303 670445 

Capel Baptist Church Mrs Gill Cooper 01303 251086 

Welcome to Village Letter Mrs Debbie Catling 01303 251525 

Dog Walkers Mrs Pam Sheppard 01303 243832 (eve) 

 

Capel-le-Ferne Playgroup 
The Village Hall, Lancaster Avenue,  

Capel-le-Ferne, CT18 7LX 

capelpreschool@btinternet.com 

Running for over 40 years 

Ring Alison on 07977838609 or drop in during one of our sessions.  

A few vacancies available  
****** Ofsted 2010 - Outstanding environment and good in all other areas. ****** 

************************************** 

Open Term Time – mornings    Monday, Wednesday, Thursday and Friday. 

Capel Chimney Sweep Services   

No dust, mess or fuss! 
Fully Insured service for  

all your chimney needs.   

Complete service, sweep and vac. 

Telephone Dave  

on:  

07896 282093 or  

01303 231313 
Institute of Chimney Sweeps Certificate 

(ICS) qualified.  Chimney safety 

certificates issued for compliance with 

your home insurance. 

Simpson Aerials   

Your local aerial installer 

We install, repair and tune all TV and 

Radio Aerials and Satellite, including 

Freeview, Freeview Plus, Freesat and  

Freesat plus. Est: 1988 

 

Call Peter on 

01303 250360 or 07971807150 

Courses taking place at The Cube, Tontine 

Street, Folkestone, Kent CT20 1SD 

Don’t miss out - secure your place today! Call 

us now on 0845 606 5606 or visit 

www.kentadulteducation.co.uk 

Up-cycle your Wardrobe 
Saturday 09/02/2013 from 10am to 4pm 

Cost: £35.00 Course code: FOL/00041/A/LC 

Furniture Decoration - Ideas and Projects 
5 week course on a Tuesday starting 26/02/2013 

from 1.30pm to 3.30pm 

Cost: £50.00 Course code: FOL/00725/A/LC 

Make It! - Knit a Tea Cosy 
Wednesday 13/02/2013 from 6.30pm to 9pm 

Cost: £25.00 Course code: FOL/01185/A/LC 

Rug Making 
4 week course on a Friday starting 01/03/2013 

from 9.30am to 12.30pm 

Cost: £55.00 Course code: FOL/01177/A/LC 

Make It! - Make a Bag 
Wednesday 13/03/2013 from 6.30pm to 9pm 

Cost: £25.00 Course code: FOL/01186/A/LC 

Abigail Levitt, Local Engagement Co-ordinator 

Shepway and Canterbury Districts 

Community Learning and Skills 
(Kent Adult Education) 

Direct Line: 01303 715 260 or 01227 592 710 
VPN: 7022 5264 or 7696 2712 

Visit www.kent.kentadulteducation.co.uk today 

and find out more! 
Find out more about the Creative Quarter in 

Folkestone www.creativequarterfolkestone.com 
 

Simpson Aerials   

Your local aerial installer 

We install, repair and tune all TV and 

Radio Aerials and Satellite, including 

Freeview, Freeview Plus, Freesat and  

Freesat plus. Est: 1988 

 

Call Peter on 

01303 250360 or 07971807150 

Please let me know if I’ve left anyone/anything out!   

Or if any details are Jenny 01303 245399 

 

http://www.kentadulteducation.co.uk/
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All makes of cars serviced and repaired. 

MOT repairs, mechanical and welding. 

Tyres, Exhausts, Batteries & Towbars  

Supplied and fitted 

                      Competitive rates.  No VAT. 

         Friendly efficient service 

      Call John Horne 01303 255894 or email:           

                      Johnhorne@amserve.net 
Local free collection and delivery available if required 

MOTs 

 

LOCKSMITHS 
Opening hours:   Mon-Sat 9am – 6pm 

No call out charge – 24 hours, 7 days 

All types of locks, open-supplied-fitted 

Boarding Service - Emergency Repairs. 

Key Cutting.  Domestic & Commercial.  Shutters, 

Grilles, Bars, Safes. Video/Audio Entry Systems. 

Fitting Service Available. 

 01303 210057 / 07887652507 

Do you …. 
1. Need an extra telephone point in your 

house? 

2. Need to relocate your existing telephone 

points to a more convenient place? 

3. Need network cabling or system 

installation for your business? 

 

 

For excellent rates call JOHN @ j.waller services. 

Fully qualified ex BT engineer with 12 years experience. 

07766 068100    01304 225420 

www.j-wallerservices.co.uk 
Half the price of BT OPENREACH …….. GUARANTEED 

 

G B Haworth 
 

      Painter & Decorator 

      Interior & Exterior 

   Free Estimates  Capel - 244206 

Recycling/Waste Collection Dates:    

 Food Waste, Rubbish & Green Waste  

Friday, 8
th

 and 22
nd

 February  

Food Waste & Recycling 

Fridays, 1
st
 and 15

th
 February and 1

st
 March. 

 

GRAPEVINE  ADVERTISING from 1
st
 April 2013 

This space could be advertising your commercial /business 

venture or, non-village organisation event. 

Size 9cm x 3.5cm    £ 9.50              Size 9cm x 7cm        £14.50 

Size 9cm x 13cm  £20.00.  Size 20cm x 13cm  £36.00 (½ page) 

Payment in advance. Cheques payable to  

Capel-le-Ferne Parish Council 
For further details contact Parish Clerk at 39 Victoria Road,  

or Tel: 01303 259564. Email: maureen.leppard@btinternet.com 

                                                 
 

 

Items for March issue to be with Maureen Leppard (Parish Clerk) at  

 39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne CT18 7LT, (Tel: 01303 259564) or  

 Email: maureen.leppard@btinternet.com  by 6pm, Sunday, 17
th

 February 2013 

 

 

 

mailto:Johnhorne@amserve.net
http://www.j-wallerservices.co.uk/
mailto:maureen.leppard@btinternet.com

